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6/14/23

       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                                      June 14, 2023
PRESENT:  Mike Weaver, Fred Arbogast, Mayor Mike Sharkey, Ted Nadobny, and Mark
Beran
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Supt. of Public Works; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer II, Esq.; 

Kim Butcher via Zoom; Erica Rearich; Henry Heinlein; Richard Buchanan; Nate Kirschman; Terry Blomquist; Kade Medina; Brad Dauberman, Fire Chief;

Anna Englestad; Phil Robinson; Matt Mitzel; Kelly Gillispie (Zoom); Felicia Dell,

Director of the York County Planning Commission; Nate Binko 
The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:02 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with Council President Nadobny presiding.

CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Kade Medina was present for approval of a solicitor’s permit to sell educational materials.  Kade’s information was in order.
M. Weaver moved to approve the solicitation permit for Kade Medina.

F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Felicia Dell, Director of the York County Planning Commission, gave a power point demonstration on the 2025 Transportation Improvement Program Overview.
Brad Dauberman, Anna Englestad, and Matt Mitzel, representing the Fire Company, were present regarding the recent enactment of a 30-day burn ban by the County effective June 12 that includes fireworks unless written authorization is given by the municipality.  The Fire Company is seeking such authorization from the Borough, by approval of a permit.  Brad stated that safety shall be the first priority.  Safety precautions shall include pre-wetting the grass around the ballfield area the night before and again, if necessary, the day of the display.  The display operator will adjust the launch area to the field.  Neighboring brush trucks shall be on site and fire trucks from New Freedom will be parked in the station bay area to respond to Shrewsbury’s first-due calls, if any, since Shrewsbury trucks will also be present at the Carnival.  The Application for Display Fireworks Permit was received this evening and will be reviewed by the Secretary and Solicitor.  The fireworks would be displayed on Friday, June 30, as part of the annual Fireman’s Carnival and would be set off by an insured pyrotechnic professional.  Further discussion was held later.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the May 10 meeting were approved by unanimous consent by those who were at the meeting.
APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES

F. Arbogast moved to approve the expenditures for May: General check numbers 4965 thru 5001 for a total of $302,071.41; Water check numbers 2292 thru 2299 totaling $7,243.47; Sewer check numbers 2010 thru 2025 totaling $215,391.15; Highway Aid check numbers none.
M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

F. Arbogast moved to approve the May 1 ($37,455.66), May 15 ($17,745.57), and May 29 ($18,607.98) payroll registers.
M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

Covington Ridge III, Phil Robinson was present to say that there was an approved subdivision plan for 15 lots in 2005 which has proven cost restrictive to develop because of issues including a gas line and site work.  There were 15 sewer EDUs allocated to this plan in the Borough future needs study.  Phil stated that if he would purchase the parcel, he would do a reverse subdivision plan to reduce the number of lots and create two parcels.  He is questioning if the remaining 13 sewer EDUs allocated for this project could be transferred for use in another project that needs 12 EDUs in Shrewsbury Township.  That project will be able to implement the use of the capacity in the near future.  Phil was told that there is a verbal agreement with New Freedom Borough that no new EDUs would be transferred/sold until all data is received from Shrewsbury and Hopewell Townships for Phase II of the sewer treatment plant improvements.  The plant is at 95% capacity now and rated at 1.33 MGD as opposed to the permitted 2.25 MGD.  Any existing EDUs that were already purchased would be allowed to connect.  Phil asked Council to consider his request.
95 East Forrest Avenue
Work has begun to install the driveway and after the sidewalks are finished, the Highway Occupancy Permit work will be completed.

Council Vacancy
A vacancy exists due to Keith Wills moving from the Borough.  Three letters of interest and resumes were received including Terry Blomquist, who is on the ballot for the November election.  James Rill was not in attendance.  Kelly Gillispie was present via Zoom and introduced himself.

F. Arbogast moved to table the appointment until next month as there were only four Council persons present.

M. Beran seconded.  After further discussion, Council was reminded that the appointment should be made within 30 days of the acceptance of a resignation and that there was a quorum present at the meeting.

The motion to table did not pass with M. Beran, T. Nadobny and M. Weaver voting nay with F. Arbogast voting yes.

T. Nadobny moved to appoint Kelly Gillispie to fill the seat of Keith Wills with a term ending in 2025.

M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Fireworks Permit
After review of the Application and Certificate of Insurance, it was noted that the Permit could be approved based on the safety precautions mentioned by Brad Dauberman earlier in the meeting.  It will ultimately be the decision of Brad as to whether the fireworks are set off based on the weather conditions on June 30.
F. Arbogast moved to approve the issuance of the Permit for Display Fireworks.

M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Codes Enforcement
The report for May was received.
Southern Regional Police Department 
The police activity report dated 4/23/23 through 5/20/23 was received.  Mayor highlighted a few incidents.  The Police Commission did not take formal action on the proposals made by Glen Rock Borough but there will be a special Police Commission meeting on June 19.  There will be an executive session later in the meeting to discuss the negotiations with Glen Rock Borough and possible litigation. 
EMA Report
Public Works Report
Water & Sewer 
New Freedom Borough Sewer Meeting
There is no meeting scheduled.  The next step is for Shrewsbury and Hopewell Townships to say how many EDUs are needed in the New Freedom Borough and Municipal Authority collection system areas.  The sewer plant project Phase II will allow the sewer plant to reclaim the 2.25 MGD capacity.  It is important that all properties in the Township take part in that project so the plant can reclaim the lost capacity with the Phosphorous and Nitrogen limits.  We had agreed to not issue any new capacity and only serve existing, purchased EDUs designated for properties in the Municipal Authority’s service area.

Deer Creek North Interceptor Lining Project/Invoice for Insituform
The ten and 12 inch sewer line has been cleaned, televised, and the liner was installed.  The liner was installed by Insituform during the week of May 15.  The first payment is $12,106.80 for the initial cleaning and televising.  

M. Weaver moved to approve the Borough’s share (61%) of the invoice from Insituform in the amount of $12,106.80.

M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Fire Hydrant Theft
A landscape contractor unintentionally stole water from one of our hydrants.  Sol. Rehmeyer explored legalities in prosecuting future theft.  A plan will be put in place for any future theft to include fine amounts.

Public Roads & Lighting 
Traffic Signal Contractor
The Borough needs to find a new contractor to perform maintenance on our traffic lights.  Supt. Sweitzer will have more information next month.
Traffic Studies
Speed and volume studies are being done for Northbrook Lane, East Tolna Road, Covington Drive, West Forrest Avenue, and Brook Meadow Circle.  Brook Meadow Circle will be studied next week.  The speed limits are all 25 MPH.  The Traffic Calming Committee will be meeting in the next few months with the East Tolna Road and West Forrest Avenue residents. 

	STREET
	VOLUME (Cars/Day)
	85th% SPEED (MPH)

	Covington Dr. (Old Farm to Brandywine)
	1200 (both directions)
	27

	Northbrook Ln.
	1400 (both directions)
	29

	West Forrest Ave.
	1000 (both directions)
	40

	East Tolna Rd. Westbound
	1800
	35

	East Tolna Rd. Eastbound
	1500
	31


Annual Road Inspection
The road inspection report was submitted.  Crack sealing was performed on Kelly Drive, Virginia Avenue, Lexington Drive, Culpepper Road, Fairfax Circle, Habelston Alley, Locust Alley, McCleary Court, Sheffer Avenue, and Skyview Drive.  The following streets are scheduled to be paved next year: North Highland Drive, East Tolna Road, Mill Lane, East Railroad Avenue, East Reservoir Avenue, Tree Hollow Drive, West Railroad Avenue, Charles Street, and West Railroad Avenue for a total of around $550,000 from the General Fund.  East Maple Avenue was paved last week.

Public Lands, Buildings and Finance 
ENGINEER’S REPORT

SOLICITOR’S REPORT
Heathcote Glen II, Phase III
The previously scheduled meeting had to be cancelled due to a conflict with one of the attorneys and they are now scheduled to meet on June 28 to discuss the updated drawing, items in the easement and cooperation of the homeowners.
Refuse Contract
Sol. Rehmeyer supplied draft bid documents for review by Council.  An option will be added for a price if the start time was moved to 5:00 a.m. for Main Street and Forrest Avenue and 6:00 a.m. on other streets.  The specifications will be mailed to the potential bidders for comment.  Bids would be received at the August meeting with information placed in the October/November/December newsletter asking for feedback and with the bid being awarded at the October meeting.
Social Media Policy
Sol. Rehmeyer provided guidelines previously for review.  He answered a question regarding unauthorized access provisions in the Policy.  

M. Beran moved to accept the guidelines.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

304 North Main Street Sewer Connection
The parties came to terms with regard to a Right-of-Way and Maintenance Agreement and a Sewer Lateral Fee Sharing Agreement.  
Call Out Time
Sol. Rehmeyer provided information regarding the Fair Labor Standards Act pertaining to employees who are on call and wait to be engaged for duty, if needed.
Zoning Ordinance Revisions
The draft changes were submitted to the York County Planning Commission.  Commission staff has reviewed them and will offer a report, which is scheduled for discussion at the Commission meeting on June 20. 
Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel 
F. Arbogast mentioned that the Committee met with Supt. Sweitzer and Secretary Bosley.

Secretary's Report 
York County Boroughs Association Meeting
The next meeting will be on June 22.
York Adams Tax Bureau 
M. Sharkey stated the next meeting will be at the end of July and he will be attending.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Cyber Security 
M. Weaver stated an Internet Use Policy needs to be included in the Cyber Security Plan.  Sol. Rehmeyer will provide a draft policy.

NEW BUSINESS
COMMUNICATIONS

Fire Company Carnival Help
F. Arbogast asked for help in the Bingo stand on Wednesday night of the carnival.

Borough Newsletter
The Mayor noted that he has not received any further inquiry or communication regarding his article in the last newsletter.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
It was announced that there would be an Executive Session immediately following the meeting to discuss a matter that may become litigation.

ADJOURNMENT
F. Arboast moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:10 p.m. 
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Submitted by Cindy L. Bosley, Sec.
